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COFNODION CYFARFOD Y IS-BWYLLGOR TRWYDDEDU (A) A GYNHALIWYD YN 
COMMITTEE ROOMS 2/3, CIVIC OFFICES ANGEL STREET BRIDGEND CF31 4WB DYDD 
MAWRTH, 30 GORFFENNAF 2019, AM 10:00

Presennol

Y Cynghorydd DRW Lewis – Cadeirydd 

TH Beedle MJ Kearn AA Pucella JE Williams

Ymddiheuriadau am Absenoldeb

Swyddogion:

Ilaria Agostini-Green Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer
Katia Daw Cyfreithiwr
Michael Pitman Prentys Busnes Gweinyddol Gwasanaethau Democrataidd
207. YMDDIHEURIADAU AM ABSENOLDEB

Dim
208. DATGANIADAU O FUDDIANT

Datganodd y Cynghorydd A Pucella fuddiant niweidiol yn eitem 13 a gadawodd yr 
ystafell wrth i’r eitem agenda hon gael ei hystyried, oherwydd ei fod yn adnabod yr 
ymgeisydd. 

Datganodd y Cynghorydd M Kearn fuddiant niweidiol yn eitem 15 a gadawodd yr ystafell 
wrth i’r eitem agenda hon gael ei hystyried, oherwydd ei fod yn adnabod teulu’r 
ymgeisydd

209. CYMERADWYO COFNODION

PENDERFYNIAD: Penderfynwyd bod cofnodion cyfarfodydd dyddiedig
04/06/2019 ac 11/06/2019 yn gofnodion gwir a chywir.

210. CAIS I DRWYDDEDU CERBYD HACNI

Cyflwynodd y Pennaeth Gwasanaethau Cyfreithiol a Rheoleiddio adroddiad yn gofyn i’r 
Is-Bwyllgor ystyried cais i roi trwydded ar gyfer Cerbyd Hacni.   

Gwnaed y cais gan Karl Svensen i drwyddedu Dacia Logan MCV, rhif cofrestru AU17 
USM, fel Cerbyd Hacni i gludo 4 unigolyn. Roedd y cerbyd dan berchenogaeth yn barod 
ac fe’i cofrestrwyd gyntaf yn y DVLA ym mis Mawrth 2017.

Archwiliodd yr Is-bwyllgor y cerbyd.

Nododd yr Uwch Swyddog Gorfodi Trwyddedu fod y cerbyd wedi gwneud 9,506 o 
filltiroedd hyd yn hyn. Nododd nad yw’r cais yn cydymffurfio â’r Polisi Cerbyd Hacni, a 
gymeradwywyd gan y Pwyllgor Trwyddedu, am y rhesymau sy’n cael eu hamlinellu yn yr 
adroddiad.

Nid yw’r cerbyn yn hygyrch i gadeiriau olwyn, ond roedd canllawiau polisi penodol o ran 
trwyddedu cyntaf Cerbydau Cludo Hacni a oedd y tu hent i ganllawiau’r polisi, a 
amlinellir ym mharagraff 4.6 yr adroddiad.
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Er gwybodaeth i Aelodau, darparwyd hanes gwasanaeth y cerbyd, dyddiedig 27 Ebrill 
2018 a 31 Mai 2019, sy’n nodi bod y cerbyd wedi gwneud 5,307 o filltiroedd a 9,197 o 
filltiroedd yn ôl eu trefn.

PENDERFYNIAD: 

Ystyriodd yr Is-bwyllgor y cais i drwyddedu’r cerbyd â’r rhif cofrestru AU17 USM fel 
Cerbyd Hacni.

Nododd yr Aelodau fod y cais y tu hwnt i bolisi 2.1 oherwydd oedran a milltiredd y 
cerbyd.

Nododd yr Aelodau fod modd llacio’r Polisi, yn unol â pharagraff 2.2, oherwydd bod y 
cerbyd o ansawdd eithriadol yn fewnol ac yn allanol, a bod ganddo safonau diogelwch 
eithriadol. O ganlyniad, roedd yr Is-Bwyllgor yn hapus i roi’r drwydded. 
 

211. CAIS I DRWYDDEDU CERBYD HURIO PREIFAT

Cyflwynodd y Pennaeth Gwasanaethau Cyfreithiol a Rheoleiddio adroddiad yn gofyn i’r 
Is-Bwyllgor ystyried cais i roi trwydded ar gyfer cerbyd Hurio Preifat.   

Gwnaed y cais gan Mark Chegwen i drwyddedu cerbyd Mercedes V250 D AMG, rhif 
cofrestru CN19 ZZG, fel Cerbyd Hurio Preifat i gludo 7 unigolyn. Roedd y cerbyd dan 
berchenogaeth yn barod ac fe’i cofrestrwyd gyntaf yn y DVLA ar 13 Mawrth 2019.

Archwiliodd yr Is-bwyllgor y cerbyd.

Nododd yr Uwch Swyddog Gorfodi Trwyddedu fod y cerbyd wedi gwneud 5,031 o 
filltiroedd hyd yn hyn. Nododd nad yw’r cais yn cydymffurfio â’r Polisi Cerbyd Hurio 
Preifat, a gymeradwywyd gan y Pwyllgor Trwyddedu, am y rhesymau sy’n cael eu 
hamlinellu yn yr adroddiad. 

Nid yw’r cerbyn yn hygyrch i gadeiriau olwyn, ond roedd canllawiau polisi penodol o ran 
trwyddedu cyntaf Cerbydau Hurio Preifat a oedd y tu hwnt i ganllawiau’r polisi, a 
amlinellir ym mharagraff 4.4 yr adroddiad. 

Er gwybodaeth i Aelodau, doedd dim hanes gwasanaeth ar gyfer y cerbyd hwn.

PENDERFYNIAD:     

Ystyriodd yr Is-bwyllgor y cais i drwyddedu’r cerbyd â’r rhif cofrestru CN19 ZZG fel 
Cerbyd Hurio Preifat.

Nododd yr Aelodau fod y cais y tu hwnt i bolisi 2.1 oherwydd oedran a milltiredd y 
cerbyd.

Nododd yr Aelodau fod modd llacio’r Polisi, yn unol â pharagraff 2.2, oherwydd bod y 
cerbyd o ansawdd eithriadol yn fewnol ac yn allanol, a bod ganddo safonau diogelwch 
eithriadol. O ganlyniad, roedd yr Is-Bwyllgor yn hapus i roi’r drwydded.         

212. CAIS I DRWYDDEDU CERBYD HURIO PREIFAT

Cyflwynodd y Pennaeth Gwasanaethau Cyfreithiol a Rheoleiddio adroddiad yn gofyn i’r 
Is-Bwyllgor ystyried cais i roi trwydded ar gyfer Cerbyd Hacni.   

Gwnaed y cais gan Eric James Chauffeuring Limited i drwyddedu cerbyd Mercedes S 
Class LWB, rhif cofrestru KT67 BNB, fel Cerbyd Hurio Preifat i gludo 7 unigolyn. Roedd 
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y cerbyd dan berchenogaeth yn barod ac fe’i cofrestrwyd gyntaf yn y DVLA ar 27 Medi 
2017.

Archwiliodd yr Is-bwyllgor y cerbyd.

Nododd yr Uwch Swyddog Gorfodi Trwyddedu fod y cerbyd wedi gwneud 12,517 o 
filltiroedd hyd yn hyn. Nododd nad yw’r cais yn cydymffurfio â’r Polisi Cerbyd Hurio 
Preifat, a gymeradwywyd gan y Pwyllgor Trwyddedu, am y rhesymau sy’n cael eu 
hamlinellu yn yr adroddiad.

Nid yw’r cerbyn yn hygyrch i gadeiriau olwyn, ond roedd canllawiau polisi penodol o ran 
trwyddedu cyntaf Cerbydau Hurio Preifat a oedd y tu hwnt i ganllawiau’r polisi, a 
amlinellir ym mharagraff 4.4 yr adroddiad. 

Er gwybodaeth i Aelodau, darparwyd hanes gwasanaeth i’r cerbyd oedd yn cynnwys 
manylion milltiredd anghywir. Yn groes i’r adroddiad, roedd y cerbyd wedi gwneud 1,516 
o filltiroedd, yn hytrach na 15,167 o filltiroedd.

PENDERFYNIAD:     

Ystyriodd yr Is-bwyllgor y cais i drwyddedu’r cerbyd â’r rhif cofrestru KT67 BNB fel 
Cerbyd Hurio Preifat. 

Nododd yr Aelodau fod y cais y tu hwnt i bolisi 2.1 oherwydd oedran a milltiredd y 
cerbyd.

Nododd yr Aelodau fod modd llacio’r Polisi, yn unol â pharagraff 2.2, oherwydd bod y 
cerbyd o ansawdd eithriadol yn fewnol ac yn allanol, a bod ganddo safonau diogelwch 
eithriadol. O ganlyniad, roedd yr Is-Bwyllgor yn hapus i roi’r drwydded.        
 

213. CAIS I DRWYDDEDU CERBYD HURIO PREIFAT

Cyflwynodd y Pennaeth Gwasanaethau Cyfreithiol a Rheoleiddio adroddiad yn gofyn i’r 
Is-Bwyllgor ystyried cais i roi trwydded ar gyfer Cerbyd Hurio Preifat.   

Gwnaed y cais gan Sharon Evans i drwyddedu cerbyd Mercedes S C220d SE Estate, 
rhif cofrestru KJ67 BGU, fel Cerbyd Hurio Preifat i gludo 4 unigolyn. Roedd y cerbyd dan 
berchenogaeth yn barod ac fe’i cofrestrwyd gyntaf yn y DVLA ar 28 Chwefror 2018.

Archwiliodd yr Is-bwyllgor y cerbyd.

Nododd yr Uwch Swyddog Gorfodi Trwyddedu fod y cerbyd wedi gwneud 13,897 o 
filltiroedd hyd yn hyn. Nododd nad yw’r cais yn cydymffurfio â’r Polisi Cerbyd Hurio 
Preifat, a gymeradwywyd gan y Pwyllgor Trwyddedu, am y rhesymau sy’n cael eu 
hamlinellu yn yr adroddiad. 

Nid yw’r cerbyn yn hygyrch i gadeiriau olwyn, ond roedd canllawiau polisi penodol o ran 
trwyddedu cyntaf Cerbydau Hurio Preifat a oedd y tu hwnt i ganllawiau’r polisi, a 
amlinellir ym mharagraff 4.4 yr adroddiad. 

Er gwybodaeth i Aelodau, darparwyd hanes gwasanaeth y cerbyd, dyddiedig 17 Mehefin 
2019, oedd yn nodi bod y cerbyd wedi gwneud 13,772 o filltiroedd.

PENDERFYNIAD:     
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Ystyriodd yr Is-bwyllgor y cais i drwyddedu’r cerbyd â’r rhif cofrestru KJ67 BGU fel 
Cerbyd Hurio Preifat. 

Nododd yr Aelodau fod y cais y tu hwnt i bolisi 2.1 oherwydd oedran a milltiredd y 
cerbyd.

Nododd yr Aelodau fod modd llacio’r Polisi, yn unol â pharagraff 2.2, oherwydd bod y 
cerbyd o ansawdd eithriadol yn fewnol ac yn allanol, a bod ganddo safonau diogelwch 
eithriadol. O ganlyniad, roedd yr Is-Bwyllgor yn hapus i roi’r drwydded.        
 

214. MATERION BRYS

None
215. GWAHARDD Y CYHOEDD

RESOLVED:  

That under Section 100A (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 as amended by the 
Local Government (Access to Information) (Variation) (Wales) Order 2007, the public be 
excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business as 
they contained exempt information as defined in Paragraph 12 of Part 4 and/or 
Paragraph 21 of Part 5 of Schedule 12A of the Act.   

Following the application of the public interest test it was                     resolved that 
pursuant to the Act referred to above, to consider the following items in private, with the 
public excluded from the meeting, as it was considered that in all the circumstances 
relating to the items, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighed the 
public interest in disclosing the information, because the information would be prejudicial 
to the applicants so mentioned.

216. CYMERADWYAETH COFNODION WEDI’U EITHRIO

RESOLVED: 

That the exempt minutes of the 04/06/2019 and 11/06/2019 be approved as a true and 
accurate record.

217. CEISIADAU I GYMERADWYO TRWYDDEDAU

Shaun Nigel Evans
21 Bryn Glas
Bryntirion
Bridgend

The applicant was in attendance.

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer confirmed with the applicant that he had 
received the report and accompanying papers and that the information was correct. He 
also asked the applicant if he had received any other summonses, convictions or fixed 
penalty notices since he made his application. He replied that there were no further 
matters pending.

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer reported that the Licensing Section had 
received an application for the grant of licences to drive Hackney Carriage and Private 
Hire Vehicles. She referred to the policy at section 4 of the report which explained the 
sections that were relevant to the application. This included offenses relating to drugs, 
motoring and vehicle use. 
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The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer asked Mr Evans to give his account of each 
of the convictions, starting with the two separate convictions dated 15/08/2008 for 
possession with intend to supply class A drug – cocaine, and possession with intend to 
supply class A drug – other.

Mr Evans explained that he was young and stupid at that time. He explained that he was 
involved with the wrong people and that there was no excuse for his behaviour. He 
believed that he made a mistake and since serving his prison sentence had learnt the 
hard way but had moved on. He explained that he is a single father to a 9 year old with 
full parental custody so did not think too much of the past, concentrating more on the 
future and his family life.

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer asked Mr Evans to give his account of the 
conviction dated 29/11/2016 for failing to stop after accident, using a vehicle while 
uninsured and failing to report an accident. 

Mr Evans explained that he was driving in Cefn Glas area and it was raining heavily. He 
explained that he lost control due to the weather conditions and this caused him to hit a 
wall. 

A Member asked Mr Evans if he had been drinking prior to this

Mr Evans assured members that there was no alcohol involved and that it was just an 
accident.

Mr Evans explained that he used the vehicle while it was uninsured and that lead to the 
conviction for using a vehicle while uninsured.

He also explained that because he did not report this accident until after 24 hours had 
passed, he was also charged for failing to report an accident as well as failing to stop 
after an accident.

The Legal Officer advised members that the convictions listed at number 3 (1) and 
number 6 (1) of the report were duplicated, therefore to disregard conviction 6. 

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer asked Mr Evans to give his account of the 
convictions dated 24/08/2016 and 13/09/2016 for ‘totting up’.

Mr Evans explained that he was going through financial difficulties as well as other 
issues. He explained that he did not make his payments on time but continued driving 
and said that there was no excuse for it but he was not thinking logically at that time. Mr 
Evans explained that the second conviction for totting up was for the same reason but 
could not give specific details surrounding it.

The Sub-Committee retired to make a decision. Upon reconvening it was:

RESOLVED:               the decision read as follows:

 “We have considered your application for a new licence.

We have noted you have two drugs offences in August 2008 and a number of traffic 
offences between August 2016 and November 2016

In relation to your two drug offences, these are some of the most serious type of drug 
offences as they are for possession with intent to supply two different class A drugs.  
Under 5.32 you are expected to be ten years post completion of your sentence.  Your 
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sentence was four years imprisonment, as this ended in August 2012, ten years will not 
expire until August 2022.

In relation to your driving convictions, it remains very uncertain as to what offences you 
have committed.  You have lost your licence twice for totting up.

You say that neither of these has been due to speeding but both have been due to 
driving with no insurance.  You say you have driven with no insurance on two occasions.  
You confirmed you definitely lost your licence in November 2016 when convicted of 
failing to stop and no insurance. You were not clear when the second conviction took 
place.  We have heard your mitigation as to why you did not have insurance.  

Under paragraph 5.39 driving with no insurance is a major traffic offence and a licence 
should not be granted until at least seven years from the completion of the sentence, ie 
seven years from when you got your licence back, which was November 2017, which 
would be November 2024.

We have noted that there is some confusion surrounding the driving convictions and you 
are not certain what happened in August and September 2016.  We have considered 
adjourning the matter to get more information however we have noted that based on the 
drug conviction in 2008 and the conviction in November 2016 both of which you have 
confirmed are correct, we already have enough information to base a decision.

As such, unfortunately, we are unable to grant your licence and refuse your application”.
218. GWRANDAWIAD DISGYBLU AR GYFER GYRWYR TACSI PRESENNOL

Abdul Bariali
17 Jenkins Street
Bridgend
CF31 3AN

The applicant was in attendance.

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer confirmed with the applicant that he had 
received the report and papers and that the information was correct. He also asked the 
applicant if he had received any other summonses, convictions or fixed penalty notices 
since he made his application. He replied that there were no further matters pending.

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer reported that the Licensing Section had 
received an application for the grant of licences to drive Hackney Carriage and Private 
Hire Vehicles. She referred to the policy at section 4 of the report which explained the 
sections that were relevant to the application. This included offences relating to drugs, 
motoring and vehicle use. 

The Legal Officer explained that as a request to renew a licence was issued within the 6 
month time limit of a licence expiration, therefore this application was treated as a 
renewal for licence rather than a grant of licence or disciplinary hearing for an existing 
driver. 

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer explained to members that Mr Bariali had 
received a two month suspension following a conviction dated 25 March 2013 for 
causing an obstruction, failing to stop for a police officer and contravening a red light. 
Members are advised that this conviction has not previously been considered by 
committee.
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The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer explained that Mr Bariali was also convicted 
for driving without due care and attention for which he received 3 penalty points on the 6 
March 2016. Mr Bariali did not declare this on his previous application dated 17 May 
2016.

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer explained that an operation took place on the 
12 December 2018 where herself and another licensing officer posed as ‘mystery 
shoppers’ following complaints that some taxi drivers were overcharging their 
customers. 

The Legal Officer asked the Senior Licensing Officer to explain what happened on 12 
December 2018, starting with the moment Mr Bariali picked her up.

The Senior Licensing Officer explained once she got into Mr Bariali’s vehicle, she spoke 
to Mr Bariali in broken English and asked if she could be taken to the Best Western 
Heronston Hotel. Mr Bariali had already set the tariff metre to tariff 1 which displayed the 
amount at £2.20, this was approximately 6:00pm which reflected the correct tariff for that 
time and day. 

The Senior Licensing Officer then described that once Mr Bariali had received 
instructions on the destination and began the journey, he leaned over to the tariff metre 
and changed it to tariff 2. This changed the value displayed to £3.30. She explained that 
tariff 2 was to be charged from 8:00pm until 6:00am.

Upon arrival at the destination, Mr Bariali was informed the witnesses were officers of 
the Council and they were posing as mystery shoppers. Mr Bariali was informed of the 
offence he had committed. Mr Bariali said to the officers ‘I’m sorry, I just started’

The Senior Licensing Officer referred members to Appendix A which contained her 
witness statement as well as her colleagues’. Appendix A also detailed the journey and 
calculations related to the charging of it.

A Member asked Mr Bariali what his normal working hours were.

Mr Bariali told members that his working hours were in the evening. He often started 
work at 5:00pm onwards.

A Member asked why Mr Bariali changed the tariff to the incorrect tariff.

Mr Bariali explained that he did not pay attention to the time and believed the time to be 
8:00pm. He said that he confused this time with 6:00pm and that was why he changed it 
to the next tariff. 

A Member asked what Mr Bariali did with the extra money that had gained from 
overcharging. Mr Bariali replied stating that he kept the spare money.

A Member asked Mr Bariali if he realised he had made a mistake, why he did not offer a 
refund.

The Senior Licensing Officer explained that the exchange was done in such a way that 
Mr Bariali was informed that he had broken the law and that was it, there was no 
mention or request of a refund. 

The Sub-Committee retired to make a decision. Upon reconvening it was:

RESOLVED:                  the decision read as follows:
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“We have considered whether this is an application for a new licence, a renewal 
application or a disciplinary matter.  We have noted your current licence expired on 15 
June 2019 and was not renewed due to medical reasons.  You have since submitted a 
renewal application for a three year licence within the six month window.  As such this is 
a renewal application for a licence.

We have considered all your convictions and relevant facts as under paragraph 5.5 and 
5.6 of our policy.  We have noted your conviction in March 2016 for driving without due 
care and attention, which resulted in three penalty points.  This has never been 
considered by the Committee previously.

Under paragraph 5.35 a single occurrence of a minor traffic offence would not prohibit 
the grant of a licence.

An aggravating feature is that this conviction was not mentioned in the May 2016 
application.  We have noted you say this was because you did not know of the existence 
of the points until November 2016 however this is unclear given you attended court in 
March 2016 and your licence endorsed this date, the DVLA and court do not back date 
points

In any event, it is noted that you did declare this in your most recent application in 2019.

You have a previous conviction in March 2013 for causing an obstruction, not stopping 
when being asked by the police and finally contravening a red light.  As a result of this 
conviction you were fined £295.00.  This was considered by the Committee and resulted 
in a suspension.  Paragraph 5.35 goes on to say that subsequent minor convictions 
reinforce that the driver does not take the professional responsibilities seriously and is 
therefore not a fit and proper person.

Moving away from these two convictions, there is an event in December 2018 of 
inappropriate conduct which took place whilst you were working as a taxi driver.  As 
previously stated under paragraph 5.5, 5.6, 5.8 and 5.10 all behaviour is relevant not just 
criminal convictions.  Under paragraph 5.11 behaviour whilst working as a taxi driver is 
particularly serious, in this instance you over charged passengers during a test purchase 
by switching the tariff.  You say you are sorry and mistook 1800hrs for 8pm.  You agree 
that as it was only 6pm you should not have switched the tariff.

5.18 confirms where a pattern of offending is noted a licence will not be granted.  This is 
not just a pattern of offending but it is also a pattern of conduct particularly concerned as 
to disrespectful conduct.  Also under 5.20 the Committee are given a wide discretion in 
determining whether a person is a fit and proper person.  The facts of this case are very 
specific and rare.

You have an array of driving convictions and previous disciplinary action when you had 
your previous licence.  If your old licence had not expired you would have been called in 
for a disciplinary due to the overcharging incident.

Taking into account all the facts of this case, you are not a fit and proper person and 
your licence is not being renewed."

219. GWRANDAWIAD DISGYBLU AR GYFER GYRWYR TACSI PRESENNOL

Robert Okine
48 Wildfield/Cae Gwyllt
Broadlands
Bridgend
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The applicant was in attendance.

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer confirmed with the applicant that he had 
received the report and papers and that the information was correct. He also asked the 
applicant if he had received any other summonses, convictions or fixed penalty notices 
since he made his application. He replied that there were no further matters pending.

The Senior Licensing Officer advised Members the reason for the disciplinary hearing 
stating that a complaint was made by another BCBC taxi driver against Mr Okine. 

The Senior Licensing Officer advised Members that the Council were made aware of the 
complaint of racial abuse as the victim is a Bridgend County Borough Council licensed 
taxi driver who submitted a complaint about alleged racial abuse which occurred in April 
2018. The matter was investigated by British Transport Police (BTP) as the offences 
took place at Bridgend Railway Station, where the victim was authorised to rank by 
virtue of a station permit. A copy of the victim’s statement was attached at Appendix A of 
the report.

The Senior Licensing Officer advised Members that details surrounding the conviction 
from the magistrate’s court were found at 4.5 of the report.

The Senior Licensing Officer also advised that while Mr Okine’s previous convictions 
were considered by a Sub-Committee when his licence was first granted in 2017, all 
convictions whether spent or unspent would be taken into account when making a 
decision today.

The Senior Licensing Officer asked Mr Okine to give his account of what happened on 
the day. 

Mr Okine explained that he had parked in Bridgend Train Station in an area that required 
a permit. He said that he did not know at the time that a permit was required. 

Mr Okine explained that he was approached by another taxi driver while parked up. The 
other driver was being very aggressive towards Mr Okine for having parked there and 
was allegedly swearing at him. 

Mr Okine explained that the other driver shouted a racial slur at him so he reacted by 
shouting a racial slur back. He explained that he should not have reacted in this manner 
but said that he was provoked into doing so.

Mr Okine believed that although he was found guilty in court, he did not believe he was 
guilty as all he did was react in the same manner as the other drive spoke to him.

A Member asked Mr Okine if he appealed the decision that was made by the court. Mr 
Okine replied stating that he did not appeal the decision as he could not afford the fee.

A Member asked Mr Okine if he was represented by a lawyer when he went to court.

Mr Okine explained that he was not represented by a lawyer, as he could not afford to 
do so. He believed initially that he had a strong case to provide, however was unable to 
do so as he was nervous and stuttering his words.

The Legal Officer asked what witness/witnesses were there at the time of the incident.
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Mr Okine said that there were no witnesses at the start of the argument, they came at a 
later time and only saw his reactions to the argument, not the other driver, so he did not 
believe that they were valid witnesses as they were not there for the entire argument.

A Member asked if he was currently working as a taxi driver.

Mr Okine explained that he was not currently driving as he had other work commitments 
ongoing. 

The Committee retired to make a decision. Upon reconvening it was:

RESOLVED:                 the decision read as follows:

“We have considered whether or not you remain a fit and proper person in light of your 
recent convictions.

We have heard that despite being found guilty you deny the offences and say that there 
was a miscarriage of justice.  We have heard that you did not appeal, as you did not 
have the money.  As a result you have three convictions (two offences on 10 April 2018, 
one public order and one crime & disorder act and then one offence on 23 April 2018 for 
public order).

We have noted that these are not your first public order offences and that you also 
received a caution in 2013 for a public order offence.

We have noted your explanation as to the facts and the provocation that you received on 
all three occasions.

We have taken account of our policy at paragraph 5.34 which states that a person 
should be seven years post the completion of any sentence for a discrimination crime 
before a licence.

These were discrimination crimes.  You received a fine which you are paying at £40.00 
per month.  As such under our policy you should not have a licence until seven years 
post paying your fine. 

We have considered paragraph 5.11 and 5.15 of our policy.  We have considered this 
offence particularly seriously as it took place in a taxi whilst you were working, although 
we have noted that you were waiting for fares and there were no passengers in the 
vehicle at the time.

We are particularly concerned in that as a taxi driver you need to be able to deal with 
difficult people.  You also deal with persons alone and at night.  You are in a position of 
trust.

Considering the facts and our policy we feel you are no longer a fit and proper person 
and as such revoke your licence”.

220. GWRANDAWIAD DISGYBLU AR GYFER GYRWYR TACSI PRESENNOL

Aminur Rashid
Room 5
Hillsboro Place
Porthcawl

Mr Rashid was in attendance.



IS-BWYLLGOR TRWYDDEDU (A) - DYDD MAWRTH, 30 GORFFENNAF 2019

11

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer confirmed with the applicant that he had 
received the report and papers and that the information therein was correct. He also 
asked the applicant if he had received any other summonses, convictions or fixed 
penalty notices since he made his application. He replied that there were no further 
matters pending.

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer directed members to 4.2 and 4.3 of the report 
which outlined the caution given to Mr Rashid which related to possession of cannabis. 

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer asked Mr Rashid to provide his account of 
what happened on the night of the incident. 

Mr Rashid explained that he was working and picked up many customers throughout the 
night. He said that he did not finish until around 5:00am the next day. Upon checking the 
car after he had finished working for the night, he noticed a small clear bag in the foot 
well of the rear passenger seat. Mr Rashid explained that he picked the bag up and put 
in his jacket pocket.

A Member asked Mr Rashid if he had checked the vehicle between each passenger as 
that would be the normal procedure

Mr Rashid explained that he did check after each customer but as the bag was small he 
did not notice it until the end of his journey. He did not know when it appeared.

A Member asked Mr Rashid why he put the bag into his jacket pocket and did not phone 
the police

Mr Rashid said that he intended to contact the police the next day but also admitted that 
he wanted to show his friends what he had found. He admitted that this was a mistake 
and did not realise what the consequences of doing so could be. 

A Member asked Mr Rashid how he got caught by police the following day.

Mr Rashid explained that the next day he was due to meet with his son who lived in 
Birmingham. He started his journey at around 4:00pm when shortly after he was stopped 
by a police car. He explained that the police officer pulled him out the car and asked him 
to empty his pockets and possessions of the car. He complied with the officer but forgot 
he had not yet reported the bag of cannabis to the police. 

A Member asked how the initial allegation of driving a vehicle whilst unfit through drugs 
transpired.

Mr Rashid explained that when he was pulled out of his car, he was so nervous and 
scared that he was shaking. He believed that the police officer must have thought he 
was taking drugs once he had found the bag of cannabis. 

A Member asked Mr Rashid why he admitted the drugs were his own

Mr Rashid explained that he was not thinking straight at that time and that he did not 
want to disagree with the police officer.

The Committee retired to make a decision. Upon reconvening it was:

RESOLVED:                       the decision read as follows:
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“We have considered your recent caution and whether this affects you being a fit and 
proper person.

We have noted your explanation of the facts especially how you came to be in 
possession of the drugs and your mitigation.

We have considered paragraph 5.33 of our policy which states that a driver is expected 
to be at least five years post the completion of his sentence for possession of drugs.  As 
this is a caution it is immediately considered spent.  We have taken into account that the 
police dealt with you via a caution and did not take you to court.  However, we have also 
taken into account how the matter was originally brought to the attention of the police, 
and the allegation that you hit your neighbours car and drove off, an allegation which 
was subsequently dealt with by a claim against your insurance company.

Finally we have noted that you were originally arrested on suspicion of driving under the 
influence of drugs even if this was not pursued.

Under paragraph 5.11 where an offence was committed using a hackney carriage 
vehicle this is an aggravating feature and must be taken more seriously.  We have noted 
there were no passengers in the vehicle at the time.

Taking all of this into account, in light of paragraph 5.15 of our policy you are no longer a 
fit and proper person and we revoke your licence”.

221. GWRANDAWIAD DISGYBLU AR GYFER GYRWYR TACSI PRESENNOL

Mr Tomos Garbett-Davies
40 Waunbant Road
Kenfig Hill
Bridgend
CF33 6DE

Mr Garbett-Davies was in attendance.

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer confirmed with the applicant that he had 
received the report and papers and that the information contained therein was correct. 
She also asked the applicant if he had received any other summonses, convictions or 
fixed penalty notices since he made his application. He replied that there were no further 
matters pending.

She then advised Members that Mr Garbett-Davies had been summoned before the 
Sub-Committee in order for it to consider whether he remained a fit and proper person 
as a result of information received in respect of him, from the South Wales Police.

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer referred Members to paragraph 4.2 of the 
report where it stated that, on 1 July 2019, the South Wales Police as part of the Multi 
Agency Safeguarding Hub (MASH) notified the Council of the arrest of the above 
mentioned driver for sexual touching of his step daughter. The bail conditions included 
not to contact any child under the age of 16 years unless otherwise agreed by Childrens’ 
Services.  There are no specific conditions relating to his role as a taxi driver.  A copy of 
the relevant information was attached at Appendix A to the report.  

The driver was not under any school contract; however, he has been withdrawn from all 
contract work where there is a likelihood of unsupervised contact with children.  Further 
enquiries have established that the allegations date from four years ago but no specific 
details have been provided.
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At this point in proceedings, Mr. Garbett-Davies advised clarified that he had actually 
withdrawn himself from any work he had been involved in with children, as opposed to 
being withdrawn by an employer/appropriate body, including withdrawing from any 
school runs.

He was then asked to give his submission in respect of his disciplinary case.

He advised that he should not have been summoned today to appear before the Sub-
Committee as he was an innocent party. Allegations that were not true had been made 
against him by his step-daughter, and these he stressed had been made with 
insufficient evidence to back-up these allegations. He had not been to date convicted 
nor charged for any offence by the Police either.

He confirmed that he had complied with all bail conditions to date, and had  worked as a 
driver for Premier Taxi’s.

The allegations made against him had caused him significant stress as well as having a 
detrimental effect upon him financially speaking. He thought his terms of bail would have 
been discontinued by now, however, as the Police had been struggling to find evidence 
against him with regards to the allegations he had been accused of, this term had been 
extended in order to allow for further investigations to take place.

He advised that he was 43 years of age and had been employed previously as a 
Surveyor for 20 years. He had at that time, had regular contact with the public, including 
those that could be termed as ‘vulnerable,’ that included children. At this time he had 
been employed by Rhondda Cynon Taf CBC.

Mr. Garbett-Davies wished to point out, that he never been the subject of any allegations 
made against him previously, nor had a complaint ever been made against him in any 
place of work against his conduct.

He had a stepdaughter who had reached 15 years of age in June of this year, and he 
had taken the role of her as a stepfather some 11 years ago, when he had met up and 
formed a relationship with her mother (his now wife).

He claimed that he had noticed a change in his stepdaughter’s behavior, when by her 
mother, he had conceived to other children both sons, who were now aged 6 and 2, 
respectively.

It had all started when his stepdaughter refused to go to bed at a reasonable time in 
week days (with school next day) and both he and her mother started to give her rows 
for over-use of her mobile phone including in the evenings, ie at bedtime, when she had 
school the next day. 

Prior to this, she had been missing school regularly due to having lack of sufficient 
sleep, due to the above activity late into the evening. At this time it was also revealed, 
that she had been looking at inappropriate images on her mobile phone and becoming 
involved in sending/receiving inappropriate texts also. Boundaries were therefore 
imposed upon her and because of this, she started rebelling against her mother and 
himself.

He hoped an appropriate level of evidence would be found on her mobile phone sooner 
rather than later, which would exonerate him from the allegations he had been accused 
of (by his stepdaughter), which were in respect of him previously having touched her in 
a sexual manner.
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He was aware that she had messaged her boyfriend previously via What’s App, advising 
him that she had not been abused by her stepfather. But her boyfriend had turned this 
around, in an attempt to conspire against him.

Mr. Garbett-Davies claimed that his stepdaughter both had a habit of hearing voices; 
getting things wrong, as well as u-turning completely on some things she said, making 
them the opposite of what she had said in the first place. This issue had emerged during 
the investigation.  
  
He went on to say, that his stepdaughter had misjudged any intentions he had with 
regard to abusing her, massively so.

With regards to her getting things wrong or sometimes making things up, he gave an 
example of this.

He had taken out his wife, stepdaughter and sons to the Toby Carvery restaurant and 
had seen that the car park was full. He also noted upon entering the restaurant that 
there were no free tables, so instead they decided to forget lunch there as they had two 
young children who get bored quickly, so proceeded instead to Porthcawl via KFC drive 
through for takeaway food. They then ate the food in the car when they got to Porthcawl. 
They didn’t actually leave their vehicle at all in Porthcawl. However, in a message to her 
boyfriend, his stepdaughter told him that they ate in the Toby Carvery and also as the 
table they were sitting at wasn’t large enough, that he had told his stepdaughter to sit 
elsewhere.

On another occasion, his stepdaughter had meant to be going to a Music Festival, as 
she had asked her mother (his wife) if she could go and she had said yes. However, 
when her friend had asked her if she was going, she had had replied that she hadn’t 
been allowed to, due to the fact that she had to visit her grandparents for the day. This 
was bizarre however he added, as the grandparents lived next door to the family home. 
He suspected that his stepdaughter had either autism or Obsessive Compulsive 
Disorder (OCD), or possibly both. Another example of her ‘over the top’ behaviour, was 
that she had taken an examination in school and had a grade A, but wished to take it 
again as she wanted a grade A+.

Mr. Garbett-Davies advised that he was going through a very challenging time and had 
moved out of the family home as the investigation was still proceeding. This was 
particularly difficult, as his sons were still living there  and he obviously missed them. It 
was also difficult for his sons for the same reason, to a point that the eldest one had 
started bed wetting. The youngest son was also waking up in the night crying, and 
asking where his daddy was. 

Mr. Garbett-Davies confirmed that he was also becoming short of money and if his taxi 
licence was taken away from him and/or he remained on bail for much longer, he would 
have to start to consider making some life altering changes for the foreseeable future. 
When he eventually would return to the family home, he intended installing some CCTV, 
for the duration that his stepdaughter also remained there. His stepdaughter wished to 
move out in any event, but also because he was living there. He also intended to install 
a CCTV facility in his taxi as soon as the Police lifted his bail conditions.

Mr. Garbett-Davies advised Members that what had happened to him could happen to 
anyone and he did not like the fact that innocent people were living in what was an evil, 
corrupt world, where others could make good people’s difficult just because ‘they were 
able to.’ At times he still could not believe that he’d been accused of what he had been 
accused of, bearing in mind there was no evidence in place proving his guilt. He felt that 
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he had always tried to do his best in life including from a moral perspective and he 
hoped that the Sub-Committee would look upon his position leniently.

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer asked Mr. Garbett-Davies if the allegations 
referred to above had started or taken place some 4 years ago.

He confirmed that he had been reported to the Police in June of this year, however, the 
above allegations went back some 2/3 years ago with another some 18 months ago.

He then expanded on the latest allegation.

Mr. Garbett-Davies stated that he got up early one morning on a week day and he 
rushed to the bathroom but noted someone was already in there. He shouted through 
the door that he needed to take a shower. He then went downstairs for a cold drink. 
When he returned back to the bathroom he could hear the shower running. The 
bathroom door then opened ajar and he realised his stepdaughter was in there and been 
showering.

He went in the bathroom then to clean his teeth, looking in the opposite direction to her 
and he asked her to leave the shower running. She had a bath towel around her and as 
she left the bathroom he had just touched her shoulder, as a thank you to her for 
showering quickly so that he could then go in there after before work. At this time he had 
a dressing gown and shorts on. His stepdaughter then returned to the bathroom to 
retrieve her clothes and left there. He then locked the bathroom door.

When he came home from work that evening, he was confronted by his wife, as his 
stepdaughter had alleged that earlier that morning they had both been naked in the 
bathroom and that he had tried to put his arm around her. She then changed her story 
by saying the same had occurred, but he had been wearing shorts at the time. This was 
reported to the Police.

On another occasion, he had entered the lounge and his stepdaughter was sitting on the 
settee. He had come into the room with either one or both his sons and switched on the 
television for him/them to watch Cbeebies. By mistake however, he pressed Sky 
channel 614 and immediately seen his stepdaughter pull a face, following which he 
looked at the TV screen and seen a scantily clad woman on there. He realised then that 
he had pressed channel 914 by mistake, which was an adult channel. He told his wife 
what had happened soon after and she said that it was fine and it had just been a 
mistake and no more. His stepdaughter’s version of events though, was that he had said 
something to her about the scantily clad woman, to the effect that “you could do that,” 
and this was just another untruth.

On a further occasion he had picked his stepdaughter up from Guides Club on his way 
home from work, when he had a job as a Surveyor in Rhondda Cynon Taf CBC. The 
Guides had finished at the usual time of 8pm and his wife on this occasion was at home 
putting both their sons to bed. There was an option whereby either he could have picked 
her up or his mother-in-law. He had picked her up from Guides Club in total around 6 – 
12 occasions previously and then just drove her home. They travelled always the 
quickest route from the venue to their home. On this occasion though, his stepdaughter 
claimed that he had driven home via a longer route over the common. The police had 
informed him that on the way she claimed, that he had opened the buttons of her lower 
garment and stroked her thigh and vagina. Mr. Garbett-Davies again stated that this was 
a story that she had totally made-up.

His wife stated in response to this, that she had witnessed both her stepdaughter and 
himself coming home from this journey on a number of occasions and had never noticed 
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anything unusual about them when they entered the house, including her daughter 
never looking ‘stressed’ upon returning home from Guides Club. His stepdaughter had 
never either had any preference as to whether it was him or his mother-in-law picking 
her up from Guides. That was the most worrying of all the allegations she had made 
against him.

There was another occasion when his stepdaughter had alleged that he had caressed 
her breasts one time looking for lumps, when she was naked from the waist up. 

On a further occasion, his stepdaughter had once shaved her legs upstairs, then came 
downstairs with some strawberry moisturiser, claiming that he had asked her to sit on his 
lap so that he could rub it on her legs for her. She had added to this, by stating that he 
had said ‘that’s a nice smell’ and that he then tried to kiss her legs. His lawyer had 
confirmed this to him and he advised his lawyer that he never knew that she was 
shaving her legs at present, let alone when this was supposed to have taken place some 
2 years ago. All these allegations other than the one in the shower (18 months ago) had 
allegedly occurred 2/3 years ago.

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer asked how all these allegations had emerged.

Mr. Garbett-Davies replied that the allegations were raised against him by his 
stepdaughter directly with the Police.

She then noted that he had a further bail hearing on 28 July 2019?

He confirmed that this had been the case and that they extended bail to 29 September 
next, with the same conditions as previously.

He finally wished to point out to Members another incident involving his stepdaughter. 
He was a trained veterinary practitioner and loved horses and had carried out physio on 
animals in the past. He could detect cramps and muscle spasms. His wife, father-in-law, 
stepdaughter and his sons suffered with a neurological condition, whereby their legs 
became tired easily. He therefore would massage his stepdaughters legs from time to 
time, both in front of his wife and also when his wife was not present. His wife had said 
though since the allegations had been made against him by her daughter, not to do this 
at all any more, as his stepdaughter had claimed to her mother, that he had massaged 
her in a sexual way. He then stopped this completely. After all these alleged incidents 
had taken place, he never then put himself in a position where he was alone with his 
stepdaughter, neither in the family home nor elsewhere, for fear of her making further 
such allegations.

He wished to make the point that when his wife had further questioned his stepdaughter 
about the massaging, ie had he been doing this provocatively/sexually, she had said she 
was unsure. His stepdaughter had always approached him for these medical massages 
rather than the other way around, he added.

Mr. Garbett-Davies explained that the investigation had now been completed, and all 
that was being awaited was any further evidence that may be located from his 
stepdaughters mobile phone, following which  further liaison would then be made with 
the Crown Prosecution Service. He added that he had received positive feedback on the 
case from the Detective Chief Inspector dealing with it and he was of the opinion that he 
would be proven innocent.

A Member asked if the allegations had affected his relationship with his wife.
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Mr. Garbett-Davies confirmed that his wife suffers with depression and after she had 
given birth to their first son, this illness did have an effect on their relationship. After she 
had received medication, things then started improving and though she did have further 
post-natal depression after they had their second son, things had by then improved. 
They had split 6 years ago after the birth of their 1st son, but now they were better than 
ever and he believes that this is one of the motives behind his stepdaughters 
allegations, because he and her mother were getting on so well, and he felt she 
resented this.

A Member noted that in order to have his bail extended, firstly a Child Protection 
Strategy Committee would have to have been held to consider this option. He asked if 
he was aware that such a meeting had taken place.

Mr. Garbett-Davies confirmed that he had received a letter advising that such a meeting 
had taken place and that this body had felt that good progress was being made in terms 
of the case progressing.

The Chairperson asked Mr. Garbett-Davies if his mother-in-law is in support of him with 
regard to the allegations, or conversely, was she taking the side of his stepdaughter.

He replied that she was very close to his stepdaughter, though since the allegations had 
emerged, he had approached both her and his father-in-law and stressed to them both 
that none of what she alleged was true and they both believed him.

Members then asked Officers and Mr. Garbett-Davies to retire from the meeting in order 
that they may make a decision on the matter. Upon them returning, it was

RESOLVED:        
  
“We have considered the notification received by South Wales Police and have noted 
the police have yesterday extended the bail to 29 September 2019.  We are grateful to 
you for your detailed explanation of the allegations made against you.  In making the 
decision our primary consideration is the safety of the public.

The majority of incidents took place two to three years ago over a six month period.  
There are a variety of allegations of different touchings.

Eighteen months ago there was a further allegation.  

We have heard your explanation and reasoning.  You first became aware that there 
were issues when your wife asked you to stop massaging your step daughter’s legs.  
You did stop and you say you have done everything since then to ensure you are not 
alone with your step daughter.  

You have further said that you have taken steps to ensure you are never alone in a taxi 
with children, more generally in compliance with your bail conditions.  The Committee 
are grateful to you for taking these steps.

The Sub-Committee have noted the historical nature of these offences and also that 
they only relate to a family member.  However, the Committee also need to consider the 
severity of the allegations.

We have considered our policy especially paragraph 4.1,5.5 and 5.6.  Paragraph 5.9 
reinforces the law which is that we must deal with this matter today and cannot provide 
an interim sanction or adjourn to after the conclusion of the police investigation.
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Paragraph 5.22 reminds us of our responsibilities towards the public and passengers.  
The safety of the public must be our primary concern.

The decision we are making today in no way predetermines or affects the police 
investigation.  The question in front of us today is whether you remain a fit and proper 
person despite being on police bail having been arrested for sexually abusing a child.

Unfortunately, we must act to protect the public based on the information in front of us 
and based on what we have heard we must revoke your licence.

Under section 61 (b) the Committee feel there are immediate concerns for public safety 
and as such use the power under section 61(b) to immediately revoke the licence ”.

Daeth y cyfarfod i ben am 17:30


